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COUNCIL ACTIONS 

REGULAR COUNCIL MEETING 

August 26, 2019 

 

¶ Council held a 2020 Strategic Planning session 

 

¶ Passed Emergency Ordinance ï Establishing an 

Unclaimed Money Fund  

¶ Passed Resolution ï Authorizing the City Manager to 

enter into a First Amendment to the Lease Agreement 

with the Indian Hill Historical Society Museum 

Association for the Little Red Schoolhouse 

¶ Passed Resolution ï Authorizing the City Manager to 

enter into a First Amendment to the Lease Agreement 

with the Indian Hill Historical Society Museum 

Association for Buckingham Lodge 

¶ Passed Resolution ï Revising fees set for the Indian 

Hill Shooting Club  

¶ Passed Emergency Ordinance ï Authorizing the City 

Manager to enter into a contract between the City of the 

Village of Indian Hill and the Ohio Department of 

Transportation relative to the Bridge Inspection 

Program services 

¶ Passed Resolution ï Authorizing the City Manager to 

negotiate and execute a program agreement with an 

electric generation supplier for supplying electricity to 

participants in the City of the Village of Indian Hill 

governmental aggregation program 

 

Please go to http://www.ihill.org/council/council.aspx 

to review full Council Packet for more details 

PLANNING COMMISSION 

REGULAR MEETING 

ACTIONS 

July 23, 2019 

¶ Tabled - A request for Concept Plan review and approval 

for the reconfiguration of Part Lot 19 Kugler Townsend 

Subdivision located at 9655 Cunningham Road was tabled till 

the August 20, 2019 Planning Commission meeting.  The 

proposal will reconfigure three existing tax parcels which 

total 13.235 acres into a 7.157-acre lot with the existing 

home, a 4.013-acre vacant building lot, and a 2.0-acre Green 

Area Parcel.   

¶ Approved - A request for Authorization to construct a new 

single family residence on a non-conforming lot of record per 

Section 81 of the Zoning Ordinance was approved.  The 

property is located at 6405 Shadyglen Road.   

¶ Conditionally Approved - A request to revise a portion of 

the previously approved Concept Plan (Phase 1B) for The 

Meadows at Peterloon Subdivision was conditionally 

approved.  The revision includes reconfiguring green areas 

and building sites 32-35 and also involves a land swap with 

the adjacent property owner.  The revision does not create 

additional building sites. 

¶ Conditionally Approved - A request for Concept Plan 

approval of a Minor Subdivision for Markin Farm was 

conditionally approved.  The subdivision will contain three 

single family building sites and includes a land swap with a 

portion of the property located in the Meadows at Peterloon 

Subdvision (Phase 1B).  The subject property is located at 

8300 Perin Lane.   

¶ Conditionally Approved - A request for Preliminary Plat 

approval for Phase 1A of The Meadows at Peterloon 

Subdivision was conditionally approved.  Phase 1A contains 

21 building sites and will be accessed from Schoolhouse Lane 

in the City of Montgomery.   

¶ Approved - A request for Final Plat approval for the 

reconfiguration of Lot 2 Stevens Estate Subdivision located at 

5940 Towhee Lane was approved.  The plan reconfigures 

three lots into two lots and a 1.62-acre Green Area gift.   

(Continued on page 21) 

Village of Indian Hill Public Meeting Dates 

All meetings held in Council Chambers 
 

Please see back page for a complete listing of Village Public 

meeting dates & times. 
COPY DEADLINE FOR NEXT ISSUE 

September 13, 2019 

http://www.ihill.org/council/council.aspx
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THE VILLAGE OF INDIAN HILL, OHIO 
OFFICIAL DIRECTORY 

VILLAGE COUNCIL 

6525 Drake Road 

Mark D. Kuenning, Mayor 

Melissa S. Cowan, Vice Mayor 

John B. Armstrong 

Stephen H Krehbiel 

Donald C. McGraw 

Monique A. Sewell 

Abbot A. Thayer 

 

VILLAGE STAFF 

Dina C. Minneci, City Manager 

Jonathan D. West, Assistant City Manager 

Paul C. Riordan, Clerk/Compt. 

Scott D. Phillips, Solicitor 

Scott Gully, Finance Director / Tax Commissioner 

561-6500 

Chuck Schlie, Chief of Police 

561-7000 

911 (Emergency) 
Jason Adkins, Superintendent WW & PW Departments 

831-3712 

Rick Babcock, Park Ranger Grand Valley Preserve 

979-6221 

Stephen C. Oughterson, Fire Chief 

561-7926 (Business) 

911 (Fire call) 

Tim Ingram, Health Commissioner 

 

PLANNING COMMISSION 

Paul F. Madden, Chairperson 

Joe Rhodenbaugh  Rita Stolper 

Abbot A. Thayer  Richard C. Wiggers 

 

GREEN AREAS  

ADVISORY COMMITTEE 

Mr. David Burleigh, Chairperson 

Eileen Alexander Todd Bailey 

Ann Gibson Jeffrey Graham 

Pat Hinkley Cynthia King 

Trish Krehbiel Wallace Lovejoy 

Shayne Manning Jenny Margo 

Ellen Schiefer Liz Tilton 

 

 

 

STANLEY M. ROWE ARBORETUM 
4600 Muchmore Roadð561-5151 

Jason Donovan 

 

GUN CLUB REPRESENTATIVE 
Dick Steuerwald, Range Supervisor 831-0994 

Jack Basham, Asst Supervisor 831-0994 

Thomas C. Rink, Village Representative 

 

PERSONNEL ADVISORY &  

APPEALS BOARD 
Kim Burke, Chairperson 

Eric Holzapfel 

George Glover 

 

MADEIRA/INDIAN HILL JOINT FIRE DIST. 

Robert Gehring, President 

Beth Wright, Vice President 

Jim Gulick, Treasurer 

Jeff Evans, Secretary  

 David Ellis  Scott Gehring 

 John Hassan William Higgins 

 Jennifer Lightcap Don McGraw  

 Dave Parlin Sam Robinson  

THE HEART CHURCH MINISTRIES  

OF CAMP DENNISON 

10048 Campbell St, Camp Dennison OH 45111 

513-831-5659 

Alfred B Winters Jr, Pastor 

10:45 am Sunday Worship Service 

7:00 pm Tues Night Bible Study & Perfecting Class 

2:30 pm 1st Saturdays, Ministry of Love at Heartland 

of Madeira Nursing Home 

7:00 pm 4th Friday Men & Women Fellowship (please 

call for Host/Hostess location for the month) 

 

INDIAN HILL EXEMPTED 

VILLAGE SCHOOL DISTRICT 

BOARD OF EDUCATION 
6855 Drake Rd., Cincinnati, Ohio 45243 

Kim Martin Lewis, President 

Nancy Aichholz, Vice President of Finance 

Elizabeth Johnston, Vice President of Operations 

Lyle Fiore & Eddie Hooker 

Mr. Kirk Koennecke, Supt.                272-4500 

Mick Davis, Treasurer                 272-4513 

Indian Hill High School                272-4550 

Indian Hill Middle School                272-4642 

Indian Hill Elementary School                272-4703 

Indian Hill Primary School                          272-4754 

 

RECREATION COMMISSION 
John Blazic, Chairman                791-4718 

Jack Alley,  Program Coordinator                979-6212 

www.ihrecsports.com 

 

INDIAN HILL HISTORICAL SOCIETY 

891-1873 

Mrs. Eric Holzapfel, President 

Mr. Chip Hunter, Vice President 

Mrs. Frank Welsh, Vice President 

Mr. Edgar Cox, Secretary 

Mr. James Barber, Treasurer 

 

ST. GERTRUDE PARISH 
Miami Ave. & Shawnee Run Rd. 

Church 561-5954 

School 561-8020 

Religious Education 561-8369 

www.stgertrude.org 

Fr. Andre-Joseph LaCasse, O.P. Pastor 

Sister Mary Aquinas, O.P. Principal 

Shari Siebert, Dir. of Religious Education 

Mass Schedule: 

Daily: 7:00, 8:00 & 11:30 a.m. 

Saturday: 4:30 p.m. 

Sunday: 8:00, 9:30 & 11:00 a.m. 

12:30 & 6:00 p.m. 

 

THE INDIAN HILL CLUB 

SWIM & TENNIS 

Dot Lane off Shawnee Run Road 

Across from St. Gertrude, www.ihclub.com 

 

INDIAN HILL WINTER CLUB 

10005 Fletcher Road 

Camp Dennison, OH 45111 

513-576-9444 

ihwinterclub.com 

 

CINCINNATI COUNTRY DAY SCHOOL 

6905 Given Road, Cincinnati, OH 45243 

513-561-7298 

Anthony T. T. Jaccaci, Head of School 

ARMSTRONG CHAPEL UNITED METHODIST 

CHURCH 

5125 Drake Road 

Cincinnati, Ohio 45243ð561-4220 

www.armstrongchapel.org 

Www.armstrongpreschool.org 

David Brown, Lead Pastor 

8:20 a.m. Traditional Worship in Old Chapel 

9:40 a.m. Traditional Worship in Sanctuary 

10:00 a.m. Contemporary Worship in Worship Ctr 

Student MinistriesðWed. at 7:00 p.m. 

 

THE INDIAN HILL CHURCH 

Episcopal-Presbyterian 

6000 Drake Road 

Telephone: 561-6805 

www.indianhillchurch.org 

The Rev. Dr. Stephen Caine, Presbyterian Minister 

The Rev. George Sherrill, Episcopal Priest 

Jennifer Taylor, Dir. Of Youth 

Nikki Daley, Communications Director 

Worship Schedule: Sunday 8 am & 10:30 am 

(Alternating Services: Episcopal/Presbyterian) 

Nursery/Preschool care provided 10:30 am 

Sunday School (K-7th grade) 10:30 am 

Adult Ed Forum 9 am (Sept-May) 

 

CINCINNATI FRIENDS MEETING 

8075 Keller Roadð791-0788 

www.cincinnatifriends.org 

Jim Newby, Minister 

SUNDAY: 

Adult Discussion 10:00 a.m. 

Meeting for Worship 11:00 a.m. 

Childrenôs Sunday School 11:00 a.m. 

Nursery and childcare provided 

 

SONRISE COMMUNITY CHURCH 

8136 Wooster Pike, Cincinnati, Ohio 45227 

513-576-6000 

www.sonrise-church.com 

Facebook: facebook.com/SonRiseCommunityChurch 

Twitter: @sonrisec 

Contemporary Worship & K-6 Programs: 

Sundays @ 9 a.m. & 11 a.m. 

Childcare provided at both services 

Jr. & Sr. High Sundays @ 6 p.m. 

 

HORIZON COMMUNITY CHURCH 

3950 Newtown Rd. 

Cincinnati, Ohio 45244 

 513-272-5800 www.horizoncc.com 

ñYours to Exploreò 

Schedule of Sunday Services: 8:50 a.m. Equipping 

Service, 10:00 a.m. & 11:10 a.m. Exploring Service 

Separate programs offered for infants through high 

school students 

 

GREENACRES ARTS CENTER 

8400 Blome Road, 45243 

513-793-2787 

 

AUDIT REVIEW COMMITTEE 

Monique A. Sewell, Chairperson 

Al Koncius   David Williams 

Michael Sewell  Paul C. Riordan 
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THE VILLAGE OF INDIAN HILL COUNCIL 

INVITES YOU TO THE COMMUNITY FORUM 

SEPTEMBER 5, 2019 

Please mark your calendars for Thursday, September 5, 

2019 at 6:00 p.m.  City Council invites all residents to  

the Indian Hill Biennial Community Forum.  Come meet 

your City Council members and staff while learning about 

all the latest Village updates.  Some topics that will be 

discussed include infrastructure projects & road closures, 

the Villageôs ñReforest the Hillò initiative, the Villageôs 

Charter Review Committee and Blome Road Bridge. 

 

Residents are encouraged to ask questions about any and 

all things Indian Hill related as this forum is dedicated to 

informing the residents about the community in which 

they live. 

 

As a special feature, the Community Forum will have a 

presentation from Lieutenant Shawn Perdue about the 

Villageôs approach to addressing the highly visible coyote 

population throughout the Village.  Lt. Perdue will 

provide background on what attracts the coyotes to the 

community and how residents can protect their property 

and pets.   

Communications about the Community Forum are 

available on the Village website, the Village App and 

through E-mail Blasts.  If you wish to be included in future 

E-mail Blast communications, please go to www.ihill.org/

enotify to register your e-mail address. 

 

The Community Forum will be held at Livingston Lodge 

9350 Given Road 

The Villageôs annual July 4th festivities were, once again, 

enjoyed by all as the day was filled with family, friends 

and everything red, white & blue.  It was a great day for 

celebrating our nationôs birthday with a parade, festival 

and fireworks.   

 

Festival attendees enjoyed entertaining stilt walkers, face 

painting by Eileen Bloustein, pony rides sponsored by the 

Indian Hill Equestrian Club, inflatables and soccer darts.  

There also were various activities for all ages under the 

ñBig Tentò, including Giant Connect Four, arts & crafts, 

bubble games, plane making and more! 

 

The Indian Hill cheerleaders continued their tradition of 

brightening up young faces with talented face-painting.  

To accent the day, the Most Wanted band, featuring 

former Ranger Nan Bongiani, provided an energetic 

variety of musical favorites.  For a second year in a row, 

the Wave Foundation, displayed various aquatic life in a 

huge water tank to educate and fascinate those of all ages. 

 

Attendees also enjoyed free ice cream graciously donated 

by the Lindner family as well as free fruit and water.  As 

always, the Madeira & Indian Hill Joint Fire District 

sponsored its annual hot dog tent while LaRosaôs sold its 

delicious pizza.  

 

This yearôs Grand Marshal, retiring Chief Steve Ashbrock, 

was honored for over 19 years of dedicated and passionate 

service as the Fire Chief for the Madeira-Indian Hill Joint 

Fire District.  Many residents were able to relay their best 

wishes while also being introduced to the Districtôs new 

Fire Chief Steve Oughterson. 

 

The day was led by Mrs. Barbara Sharp, Mrs. Leigh Anne 

Meuer, Mrs. Beth Wood, Mrs. Jessica Chaney and Mr. 

Jerry Hensley who were the brains and organizers 

behind, and in front of, the scenes.  The Village 

appreciates all their dedicated time, resources and efforts 

to ensure a fun-filled, family event. In addition, the Village 

would like to thank the residents who gave so generously, 

numerous volunteers and Village staff who did everything 

in their power to ensure the day was an ultimate success.  

Due to the commitment and passion of all these 

individuals, the Village of Indian Hill continues to one of 

the best communities to raise a family. 

 

(Photos on pages 4 & 5) 

JULY 4
TH
 APPRECIATION 

http://www.ihill.org/enotify
http://www.ihill.org/enotify
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Photos provided by Dr. David Bell and Mrs. Beth Wood 

JULY 4TH CELEBRATION 
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JULY 4TH CELEBRATION 

Photos provided by Dr. David Bell and Mrs. Beth Wood 
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The Indian Hill Charter was first approved by Indian Hill 

voters on December 16, 1941.  The Charter acts as the 

Cityôs constitution.  It defines the Cityôs organizational 

structure, powers, functions and procedures such as, but 

not limited to, the following: 

 

¶ the composition of Council and how members are 

elected 

¶ the procedures for legislative action 

¶ the appointment of the city manager 

¶ city departments 

¶ city boards and commissions 

¶ how elections shall be held 

¶ how citizen petitions shall be handled 

¶ Financial processes 

¶ other general provisions 

 

The Charter may be amended from time to time only upon 

approval by the Indian Hill voters.  Five amendments have 

been approved by Indian Hill voters since 1941.  Those 

amendments were approved in 1970, 1973, 1976, 1994 

and 1999.  The current City Charter may be viewed at 

www.ihill.org/charter 

 

This year, Indian Hill Council created a Charter Review 

Subcommittee to assess the entire Charter to evaluate and 

make recommendations which assist in making municipal 

operations more efficient while also bringing the Charter 

format up-to-date.  The Subcommittee consisted of Vice 

Mayor Melissa Cowan, Mr. Bear Tullis (resident), Mr. 

Karl Grafe (resident), Mr. Scott Phillips (City Solicitor), 

Mr. Jon West (Assistant City Manager), Mrs. Jessica 

Chaney (Director of Administrative Services) and Mrs. 

Dina Minneci (City Manager). 

 

The Subcommittee has met several times and will be 

making recommendations to Council on Charter updates.  

After review of the recommendation with the 

Subcommittee, Council will hold three readings at the 

September 23rd, October 21st (including a Public Hearing) 

and November 18th Council meetings.  If passed, these 

Charter changes will be presented to the Board of 

Elections to be placed on the March 17, 2020 ballot for 

voters to decide.  In addition, a letter of all recommended 

changes with an Executive Summary will be sent to all 

residents in January/February 2020.   

 

In addition to the three legislative readings and resident 

mailing, residents will be provided updates on the Charter 

recommendations in upcoming Bulletins and on the Indian 

Hill website (www.ihill.org).  Also, a general overview 

will be presented at the Community Forum on September 

5, 2019.  

 

If you have questions, please contact Dina Minneci at 

dminneci@ihill.org or 513-561-6500. 

INDIAN HILL 

CHARTER REVIEW SUBCOMMITTEE 

OFFICER TREVOR JACOB JOINS THE RANGERS 

Officer Trevor Jacob is the newest 

Ranger in town.  He joins the Rangers 

after serving with the Forest Park Police 

Department for the past twelve years.  

He was also a member of the Hamilton 

County Police Association S.W.A.T. 

Team for four years.  Officer Jacob 

served in the United States Army on 

active duty for four years, with one 

deployment to Iraq.  He brings a wealth 

of experience to the Village and the 

Rangers.  Welcome to Indian Hill! 

http://www.ihill.org/charter
http://www.ihill.org
mailto:dminneci@ihill.org
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The Ohio Auditor of State recently 

completed the 2018 financial audit and 

the Village has received the ñAuditor of 

State Award.ò  This award is presented 

to the Village for having ñexemplary 

financial reporting in accordance with 

Generally Accepted Accounting 

Principles (GAAP).ò 

  

The Auditor of State Award is presented to local 

governments and school districts upon the completion of a 

financial audit.  Entities that receive the award meet the 

following criteria of a ñcleanò audit report: 

  

¶ The entity must file timely financial reports with the 

Auditor of Stateôs office in accordance with GAAP 

(Generally Accepted Accounting Principles); 

¶ The audit report does not contain any findings for 

recovery, material citations, material weaknesses, 

significant deficiencies, single audit findings or 

questioned costs; 

¶ The entityôs management letter contains no comments 

related to:  ethics referrals, questioned costs less than 

the threshold per the Uniform Guidance, lack of 

timely report submission, bank reconciliation issues, 

failures to obtain timely single audits, findings for 

recovery less than $500, public meetings or public 

records issues and other financial transactions and 

procedures. 

  

The Village would like to thank Mr. Paul Riordan, 

Comptroller, Mr. Scott Gully, Finance Director/Tax 

Commissioner, Administrative Assistants Ms. Kari 

Zenni, Ms. Karen Allen, Ms. Tiffany French, and Part 

Time Finance Clerk/Secretary Ms. Sarah Keeville for 

their commitment to financial accuracy, transparency and 

efficiency.  Their hard work and attention to detail has 

placed the Village in a highly respected category when it 

comes to governmental accountability, transparency and 

efficiencies. 

 

In keeping with the long standing tradition of selecting 

Council candidates, the five member committee appointed 

by Mayor Mark Kuenning to serve as the Nominating 

Committee for the November 2019 Council election 

completed their interviews of interested candidates.  The 

members of the Nominating Committee were: Chairperson 

former Mayor Keith Rabenold, Mr. Gary Bayliff, Mrs. 

Maria Markesbery, Mrs. Elizabeth Pierce, and Dr. Robert 

Rhoad. 

   

The nominating process has been utilized since the Village 

was incorporated to guarantee the candidacy of highly 

qualified citizens who are willing to serve our community.  

Candidates are not selected based on political affiliations.  

They are nominated because of past accomplishments and 

sense of civic responsibility toward the Village.   

 

 

 

 

The nominated candidates for the upcoming 2019 election 

are: 

Mrs. Melissa Skidmore Cowan 

Mr. Richard J. Hidy 

Mrs. Elizabeth Cassin Isphording  

Mr. Stephen H. Krehbiel 

Mr. Shayne Manning 

Mr. Donald C. McGraw 

Mrs. Monique A. Sewell 

 

One additional candidate for Village Council filed 

petitions and also will appear on the November 5, 2019 

ballot.  The other candidate is: 

 

Dr. David Francis Turner 

 

All eight candidates competing for the seven open council 

positions will be submitting biographical sketches for the 

October 2, 2019 Bulletin for residents to review before the 

November 5th election.   

MAYORôS NOMINATING COMMITTEEôS CANDIDATES 

FOR THE NOVEMBER VILLAGE COUNCIL ELECTIONS 

VILLAGE RECEIVES AUDITOR OF STATE AWARD 
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Deer are about to start attacking the trunks of 

our younger trees, and we can do something 

about it. Early September starts the mating 

season, or the ñrut,ò for our deer population. 

One common mating behavior threatens the survival of 

many young trees. As part of the rut, male deer (bucks) 

forcibly rub their antlers against the trunks of smaller 

trees. They typically rub so hard that the bark and 

cambium (growth layer) are removed along one side of the 

trunk. This makes a wound that weakens or kills a young 

tree. 

 

This behavior has a purpose. By battling a tree trunk in 

this way, a buck can mark territory, and leave a scent. He 

also can strengthen and test his neck muscles, which he 

will need to fight rival suitors as he pursues a mate.  

 

Trees at risk are ones with sections of fairly-smooth trunk 

free of large branches. Not surprisingly, larger bucks 

generally rub larger trees. Bucks otherwise are 

indiscriminate in this behaviorð they rub trees regardless 

of whether or not they consider their foliage palatable.  

 

What is to be done about this? An online search will show 

various means of protecting tree trunks from rubbing. One 

easy method is to roll a piece of plastic deer fence (such as 

2ò mesh) into a loose cylinder around the tree trunk, up to 

the level of the side branches. The cylinder is closed with 

plastic cable ties or a Stanley ringer (which applies a small 

stainless-steel ring or clip). This cage can be secured to the 

ground with a tent stake, which prevents the buck from 

rubbing the bark by running the plastic cylinder up and 

down with his antlers.  

 

Lastly, plastic or wire cages of similar construction can be 

used to protect the foliage of newly-planted nursery stock, 

which is especially attractive to deer.  

DEFEND YOUR TREESð ITôS MATING SEASON AGAIN 

The Villageôs bridle trail system covers 75 miles of trails 

through rolling hills of thick forests, open fields, and 

everything in between. Whether you ride a horse or not, 

volunteers are needed to help maintain the trails. With so 

many miles of trails, itôs quite a challenge for the 

Villageôs Parks Department to provide effective 

maintenance on its own. When you add in an abundance 

of ash trees falling across the trails nearly daily because of 

damage inflicted by the ash borer bug, and the increasing 

pace of honeysuckle consuming the trails, keeping the 

trails free of obstacles is an ongoing battle. To support the 

maintenance demands throughout the trail system, 

members of the Indian Hill Equestrian Club and the 

Camargo Hunt, in coordination with the Village, hike out 

onto the trails each month to clear trees from the trails and 

cut back brush. But any resident who enjoys pruning 

bushes with loppers or hedge trimmers or uses a chainsaw 

around the yard is welcome to join our monthly events to 

help maintain our wonderful trails. If youôd like to 

participate in one of the upcoming events, please contact 

Pete McAdams at: IHBridleTrails@gmail.com 

COOKING TO SUPPORT THE BRIDLE TRAILS 

TRAIL MAINTENANCE VOLUNTEERS NEEDED 

Like to cook? Looking for a great hostess gift or gift for the upcoming holidays? 

The Indian Hill Equestrian Club is now offering its From Stable to Table 

cookbook featuring over 150 recipes contributed by its members, Village 

residents, members of the Camargo Hunt, and friends & family. There are so 

many delicious recipes for a wide range of occasions, organized in fun riding 

sections such as Taking Up, Side Saddle, Blue Ribbon Winners, and At Trailôs 

End. From appetizers, salads & drinks to entreeôs & desserts, thereôs something 

everyone can enjoy. Cookbooks are available for $20 each with free delivery in 

Indian Hill, while supplies last. To order by check or PayPal contact Cheryl Steele 

for ordering instructions at IHEquestrianClub@gmail.com Proceeds from the sale 

of cookbooks provides funding to support the Village Bridle Trails and the 

organizationôs mission. The Indian Hill Equestrian Club is a 501 (c)(3) non-profit organization whose mission is Bridle 

Trail Preservation, Equine Education and Community Outreach. 

mailto:IHBridleTrails@gmail.com
mailto:IHEquestrianClub@gmail.com
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Indian Hill Garden Clubôs Country Market will take place 

on Saturday September 21st from 11 am to 3 pm at the 

Indian Hill Church, 6000 Drake Road.  All are welcome 

and encouraged to attend. 

 

Since 1923, the Indian Hill Garden Club has hosted the 

Country Market which directly benefits various 

philanthropies for the Village of Indian Hill including 

Rowe Arboretum, Turner Farm, Redbird Hollow and 

Radio Range Park.  The popular and fun family event 

features home grown produce, perennials from membersô 

gardens and exquisite cut flower arrangements.  There will 

also be homemade jams, jellies, fresh baked goods and 

crafts and games for the kids.  There will be a raffle and a 

few auction items and a picnic lunch, including local craft 

beer, wine and hard cider.  Donôt forget to bring your dull 

hand pruners as the market will have a garden tool 

sharpening booth on site. 

 

In addition, a selection of choice vendors will offer unique 

gifts, gardening tools and supplies, specialty clothing and 

fun raffle baskets.  Whether youôre in need of seasonal 

decorating items, getting a jump start on your holiday 

shopping or next yearôs gardening season, donôt miss this 

one stop shopping opportunity.  It will be a fun filled day, 

open to all, as we celebrate the joys of the season. 

 

All 60 members of the Indian Hill Garden Club work 

together to make this annual fundraiser a success.  Come 

celebrate the beauty of our village and enjoy the sense of 

community, nature, gardening, food and family. 

INDIAN HILL GARDEN CLUB 

What: 15th Annual Bloom Gala ï an elegant, tented   

 outdoor garden party 

When: 7:00-11:00 p.m. Saturday, Sept. 7 

Where: Greenacres Arts Center, 8400 Blome Rd., Indian 

 Hill 

Why: To support Stepping Stonesô programs for 

 children, teens & adults with disabilities 

 

Stepping Stonesô Bloom gala, an evening of live music, 

dancing, and tapas dining, will be held Saturday, Sept. 7 at 

Greenacres Arts Center in Indian Hill. 

 

Ellen Grossi of Indian Hill serves as this yearôs chair of 

the tented outdoor garden party, the agencyôs 15thannual 

gala. Anne Shanahan of Hyde Park is the eventôs host and 

hostess chair. 

 

ñI have always believed that every person deserves to have 

respect and to feel accepted,ò Grossi said. ñStepping 

Stones strives to provide each and every participant with 

these qualities, as well as a sense of belonging and 

purpose. We are so privileged that this organization is 

available to provide support, encouragement and most of 

all, acceptance.ò 

 

The 15th Annual Bloom Gala will feature tapas dining 

from more than 25 local restaurants and caterers, as well 

as wine, beer and cocktails. Live music will be provided 

by popular local dance band Stays in Vegas. Tickets are 

$150 per person or $85 for young professionals. 

 

Additionally, in celebration of Bloomôs 15th year, the 

event will include an exclusive VIP art auction and top-

shelf bourbon tasting. Tickets to the private ñArt from the 

Heartò are available for a $50 add-on to a Bloom gala 

ticket. 

 

The 2019 Bloom presenting sponsor is Huntington Bank. 

Platinum sponsors include Susie and Neil Bortz, the 

Chemed Foundation, the Pettengill Family, and Julie and 

John Richardson and their company, SugarCreek. 

 

Stepping Stones is a United Way partner agency serving 

more than 1,000 people with disabilities in day and 

overnight programs that increase independence and 

promote individual success. Founded in 1963, the agency 

provides educational, recreational and social programs at 

locations in Batavia, Indian Hill, Monfort Heights and 

Norwood. For tickets or more information about Bloom: 

www.CincyBloom.org 

STEPPING STONES CELEBRATES 15TH ANNUAL óBLOOMô GALA SEPT. 7 

Ellen & Frank Grossi 

http://www.CincyBloom.org/
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Besides being a farm, Turner Farm, Greater Cincinnatiôs 

largest organic farm, is also focused on health.  Among its 

goals is educating the importance of fresh, organic, 

properly prepared foods in nourishing our bodies through 

classes and programs conducted out of its on-site 

demonstration and teaching kitchen. The farm also 

partners with local doctors who have developed programs 

to educate patients on how best to embrace a healthy 

relationship with foods, as well as programs educating 

doctors and medical students on nutrition, diet and proper 

food preparation for themselves and their patients. With 

that focus, Turner Farm has fostered a close association 

with Dr. Carina Braeutigam of Cincinnati Childrens 

Hospital and Dr. Sian Cotton at the University of 

Cincinnatiôs Center for Integrative Health & Wellness. 

 

The newest development at Turner Farm is the restoration 

of The Meshewa House, a rural and elegant 1930ôs manor 

house that is situated within the 220-acre property. 

(Meshewa is the Shawnee word for horse, and the original 

owner Mary Stephenson was a well-known equestrian.) 

According to Robert Edmiston, Executive Director of 

Turner Farm, ñIn 2016, we began reflecting about what to 

do with this elegant, old manor house sitting in the heart of 

our organic farm.  We felt that it should be a ódestinationô 

that the entire community could use and enjoy, and have 

available as a local resource. 

 

The Meshewa House is located in a wonderful and refined 

setting; a tree-lined drive leads you to the house, which is 

itself surrounded by 100 acres of woods. The manor house 

and setting embraces timeless grace and showcases a way 

of life in simpler times. Relationships were intimate and 

human-scale, not commercial and industrial. Combining 

the old with the new, its unique design connects indoor 

elegance with outdoor beauty, including a large courtyard 

and terrace, lush, manicured lawn, forest and fields.  

 

Once restored, The Meshewa House will offer an ideal 

getaway location for offsite business retreats, wellness 

gatherings, or small, intimate meeting spaces. It will also 

be suitable for family and social celebrations - weddings, 

receptions, rehearsal dinners, bridal showers, and also 

large corporate events.ò 

 

Mark Dunkley Architecture & Design and HGC 

Construction managed the project, (estimated at several 

million dollars), which will be completed on July 15. (See 

attached architectural renderings.) Features include a 

grand entry staircase, showcasing a stunning two-story 

foyer, both large rooms and small, intimate rooms, 

fireplaces, a solarium, a large outdoor terrace, and a 

lounge. The facility also boasts a full-size commercial 

kitchen. The 11,500 square foot building has a seating 

capacity of 170 inside and 250 outside with tent. 

 

On Saturday, September 7th, The Meshewa House will 

host its official Grand Opening with a black-tie gala event. 

A Night of Celebration in Honor of Dr. John and Susan 

Tew, is a community fundraiser to raise funds for the 

Directorôs Chair of the University of Cincinnati Center for 

Integrative Health and Wellness. The goal is to raise $2 

million. Tickets to the benefit may be purchased for 

$500.00 per person, and the dinner will be catered by Jeff 

Thomas Catering. Fresh, organic ingredients from Turner 

Farm will be used to prepare the 4-course dinner. 

Attendees will be entertained by offerings from The UC 

College Conservatory of Music, The Cincinnati Ballet, 

The Cincinnati Opera and The Music Resource Center. 

 

Two weeks after the fundraiser, Turner Farm, a founding 

member of the national Teaching Kitchen Collaborative, 

will be hosting the annual conference on September 23-24, 

at the newly restored Meshewa House. More than 36 

different national and international corporations, 

organizations and educational institutions, will be 

attending. The organizations include Google, Barilla Pasta, 

The Cleveland Clinic, as well as Harvard, Dartmouth, and 

Vanderbilt Universities.  

 

The Meshewa House is located at 7550 Given Road in 

Indian Hill. For more information, visit 

www.meshewahouse.org. To reserve tickets for the kick-

off celebration or inquire about booking an event at The 

Meshewa House, please contact Mary Joseph at Turner 

Farm at 513-368-7334 or email Mary@Turnerfarm.org. 

 

INTRODUCING THE MESHEWA HOUSE AT TURNER FARM 

A BEAUTIFULLY RESTORED 1930ôS MANOR HOUSE 

http://www.meshewahouse.org
mailto:Mary@Turnerfarm.org
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SUDDEN OAK DEATH CONFIRMED IN OHIO 

How To Report Possible Infected Plants 

 

The Ohio Department of Agriculture (ODA), in 

coordination with USDA Animal and Plant Health 

Inspection Service (USDA-APHIS), has detected sudden 

oak death caused by Phytophthora ramorum on 

rhododendron plants shipped to Walmart and Rural King 

stores throughout the state. Both retailers have agreed to 

initiate a voluntary recall of plants from their stores. 

 

It was recently confirmed that Ohio is one of several 

Midwest states that have received infected plant material. 

Approximately 1,600 rhododendron plants from the 

infected nursery were shipped to Ohio retailers. This 

shipment went to at least 17 other states. 

 

Gardeners and homeowners who have recently purchased 

a rhododendron from Walmart or Rural King should 

monitor the plant for signs of disease, including leaf spots 

and shoot dieback. It is also advised that Ohioans who 

purchased rhododendrons or lilac plants from these stores 

between March and May of this year to dispose of them to 

prevent further spread of the disease. Plants can be 

destroyed by burning, deep burial or double-bagging the 

plant, including the root ball, in heavy duty trash bags for 

disposal into a sanitary landfill (where allowable). 

 

Consumers should not compost or dispose of the plant 

material in municipal yard waste. Garden tools used on 

any affected plants should be sanitized with bleach or 91% 

(or higher) alcohol before they are used again. 

Dr. Eileen Steinle Alexander was awarded this yearôs 

prestigious Xavier University Research Mentor of the 

Year Award. Since coming to Xavier in 2014, Dr. 

Alexander has developed the new Community 

Service Learning (CSL) series for undergraduates in 

Health Services Administration, and the MS in 

Health Economic & Clinical Outcomes Research 

program. 

 

Her students, Christina Driskell and Julia Schlich, are 

the 2019 Student Researchers of the Year Award 

winners for their work, ñCommunity Service 

Partnership to Create a Genetic Database for 

TriHealth Cancer Institute.ò This work was also 

supported by their TriHealth mentor, Ms. Karen 

Huelsman, MS, LGC. For more information, see 

https://www.xavier.edu/now/2018/communitas-fall-

2018/genetic-testing.php 

 

Since 2015, over 80 students have completed ñDr. 

Aôsò CSL courses, 27 participated in Independent 

Study, 15 presented at XUôs Celebration of Research, 

3 co-authored peer-reviewed publications or grants, 

and they have repeatedly won the departmentôs 

ñInspirerò and ñLeaderò awards. Many, many have 

represented Xavier locally, regionally and nationally 

as ñwomen and men for others.ò 

DR. EILEEN STEINLE ALEXANDER 

https://www.xavier.edu/now/2018/communitas-fall-2018/genetic-testing.php
https://www.xavier.edu/now/2018/communitas-fall-2018/genetic-testing.php

